
Categorical Director Independence Standards 

 

As required by the New York Stock Exchange, the Board of Directors has considered whether 

individual directors are independent. A director is considered “independent” if the Board 

determines that the director has no material relationship with Norfolk Southern (directly or as a 

partner, stockholder or officer of an organization that has a relationship with Norfolk Southern). 

The Board makes these determinations after full deliberation, considering all relevant facts and 

circumstances. To aid in its evaluation of director independence, the Board has adopted 

categorical independence standards. An individual director is “independent,” unless the Board 

determines otherwise, if none of the following relationships exists between Norfolk Southern and 

the director: 

 

 the director is, or has been within the last three years, an employee, or an immediate 

family member of the director is, or has been within the last three years, an Executive 

Officer, of Norfolk Southern or any of our consolidated subsidiaries; 

 

 the director or an immediate family member of the director has received during any 

twelve-month period within the last three years more than $120,000 in direct 

compensation from Norfolk Southern or any of our consolidated subsidiaries, other than 

director and committee fees and deferred compensation for prior service (provided such 

deferred compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service); 

 

 the director is a current partner or employee of a present or former internal or external 

auditor of Norfolk Southern or any of our consolidated subsidiaries, (b) the director has 

an immediate family member who is a current partner of such a firm, (c) the director has 

an immediate family member who is a current employee of such a firm and personally 

works on Norfolk Southern’s audit, or (d) the director or an immediate family member 

was within the last three years a partner or employee of such a firm and personally 

worked on Norfolk Southern’s audit within that time; 

 

 the director or an immediate family member is, or has been within the last three years, 

employed as an executive officer of another company where one of our Executive 

Officers serves as a director and sits on that company’s compensation committee; 

 

 the director is an executive officer or employee, or an immediate family member of the 

director is an executive officer, of a company that makes payments to, or receives 

payments from, Norfolk Southern or any of our consolidated subsidiaries for property or 

services in an amount which, in any of the last three fiscal years, exceeds the greater of 

$1 million or 2% of such other company’s consolidated gross revenues; and 

 

 the director is an executive officer or compensated employee, or an immediate family 

member of the director is an executive officer, of a charitable organization that receives 

donations from Norfolk Southern, any of our consolidated subsidiaries or the Norfolk 

Southern Foundation in an amount which, in any of the last three fiscal years, exceeds the 

greater of $1 million or 2% of such charitable organization’s donations. 


